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June 1, 2016


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

This letter transmits a motion that supports implementation of the Best Starts for Kids Levy to fund prevention and early intervention strategies to improve the health and well-being of children, youth and their communities.

This motion meets the requirements of King County Ordinance 18088, Section 8, paragraph B requiring that the King County Executive shall transmit to the Council for approval by motion a policy that identifies the economic indicators the Council should consider each year in determining the percentage by which to increase the levy for the subsequent year. This policy, contained herein as Attachment A, will ensure that the Best Starts for Kids Levy can be sustainably implemented in a way that allows for levy revenue to increase over time in response to necessary drivers of cost increases in supported services. The policy supports King County’s financial sustainability as well as reflects the needs of County residents and the realities of the regional economy.

This motion will approve a policy establishing the economic factors the Council should consider in determining whether to increase the Best Starts for Kids Levy each year. The factors include both the Seattle Consumer Price Index (CPI-W) and King County’s population growth rate. The proposed motion includes these two factors because both are drivers of the County’s costs of service:
· CPI-W tracks the change in price over time of a representative basket of goods and services, which is a proxy for economy-driven inflationary cost increases.
· Population growth is a proxy for how many people are eligible for the County’s provided services. 

The motion recommends that the Council consider the sum of these two rates in establishing the annual rate of increase for the Best Starts for Kids levy. This sum represents likely cost increases in the BSK program over time due to increases in the number of people served (population growth) and inflationary cost increases per-person (CPI-W). Linking BSK’s source of revenue to these cost factors creates a sustainable long-term future for this fund. 
Two special circumstances are acknowledged in the motion. Should the sum of the CPI-W and population growth total more than three percent, the motion recommends that the Council consider an increase in the BSK levy equal to the levy limit factor of three percent, as established in Ordinance 18088. Should the region enter a recession where the sum of the CPI-W and population growth totals less than zero, the motion recommends that the Council consider maintaining the BSK levy at status quo. The following table shows how the recommendations in the proposed motion would apply to a hypothetical year-to-year levy increase:
	
	Example Values
	
	BSK Levy Increase for Council Consideration

	Scenario 1: Sum of inflation and population growth is less than 3%

	(a) Ordinance 18088 limit 
	3.0%
	
	

	(b) Sum of factors
	1.7%
	
	1.7%

	CPI-W Seattle +
	0.7%
	
	

	County population growth
	1.0%
	
	

	Scenario 2: Sum of inflation and population growth is greater than 3%

	(a) Ordinance 18088 limit 
	3.0%
	
	3.0%

	(b) Sum of factors
	3.5%
	
	

	CPI-W Seattle +
	2.5%
	
	

	County population growth
	1.0%
	
	

	Scenario 3: Sum of inflation and population growth is less than 0%

	(a) Ordinance 18088 limit 
	3.0%
	
	

	(b) Sum of factors
	-0.2%
	
	0.0%

	CPI-W Seattle +
	-1.2%
	
	

	County population growth
	1.0%
	
	



The motion establishes this framework as consideration for the County Council in setting the levy rate; the Council retains the authority to establish an annual levy rate that differs from this formula. That flexibility may be warranted, for example, if the region were to experience a significant recession that increased demand for services above population growth and inflation. 

The King County Strategic Plan’s Financial Stewardship goal calls for the County to “exercise sound financial management and build King County’s long-term fiscal strength.” This policy will help meet that goal.
This policy was developed in collaboration with and with input from Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget and Department of Community and Human Services finance and program staff.

Thank you for your consideration of this legislation. If you have questions, please contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy, and Budget, at 206-263-9687.

Sincerely,
[image: ]



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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